
Minutes of Hilmarton Parish Council Virtual Meeting held on Wednesday 2nd September 2020 at 8.00pm.
Councillors Present
J Henly (Chairman) M Wilkins, J McFadzean, L Hays, M Jeary, 
Clerk: Jacquie Henly
Item 1 Apologies for absence
1.1  Apologies were received from Cllrs Leaning, Rhodes, Fry and Files

Also apologies were received from Wiltshire Councillor Christine Crisp.

Item 2 – Declarations of Interest in items on the Agenda
2.1 There were no declarations of interest in items on the agenda.

Item 3 – Minutes of the last meeting
3.1 Minutes from the Parish Council meeting dated 6th May 2020 were approved by all present and signed by the Chairman.
Item 4 – To discuss Items on the Clerks Report previously circulated to members

4.1 Reported to Wiltshire Council Planning department comments from the Parish Council relating to planning

applications received since May 2020.

4.2 Informed WC that the Housing Needs Survey has now been acknowledged by the Parish Council. 

4.3 Cllr Files informed Anne Henshaw of the Councils decision to support the Rights of Way Group she is setting up but will not be attending all the meetings.

4.4 Sent off all the Annual Accounts to the External Auditors and uploaded the required documents to the Parish Council web site.

4.5 Wrote to Alex Blackburn thanking him for his continued support so that he knows it is much appreciated by all.

4.6 Wrote to Victoria Davis re the breaches of planning at Highway Hill development.

4.7 Reported a fallen willow tree in Poynder Place Matt Perrott.  This was dealt with and cleared the next day.

4.8 Requested the other willow trees in Poynder Place are assessed to prevent further accidents. Report number 6168372.

4.9 Sent in a request for the bend signs to be cleaned and made more visible as you approach the Green in Goatacre. 

4.10 Worked with Alex to update the Parish web site.  Put descriptions on all photos to assist the visibly impaired.  Alex changed some colours to be compliant with the web content accessibility guidelines.         

4.11 Contacted Senior Highways Engineer to get advice re parking and speeding vehicles in the village.

4.12 Changed the signs on the play park gates to say now open but listing precautions that need to be taken re Covid-19.

4.13 Cllrs Henly and Wilkins checked the play park and made some adjustments to equipment prior to the inspection that is due to take place in September. 

4.14 Reported a fallen Willow Tree in Poynder Place.  Villagers had already started clearing the tree when WC arrived.  WC then organised for a tree surgeon to attend the next day to remove the rest of the tree. 

4.15 Circulated new salary pay scales for Clerk to all councilors for approval to be implemented from 1st April 2020.
Item 5 – Finance 
5.1 Account balances inclusive of all cheques written and deposits made up to end of August 2020 Current Account: £448.49   Deposit Account:  £25227.40 
5.2 

	Payment Detail
	Payee
	Amount

	T/F 
	Kevin Iles House & Gardens Services
	                      48.00

	T/F 
	Community First Subs
	                      40.00

	T/F
	WALC Subs
	                    294.72

	T/F
	Game & Co Insurances
	                    430.78

	T/F
	Kevin Iles House & Gardens Services
	                      96.00

	T/F
	J Henly Clerk Salary & Web expenses
	                    968.39

	T/F
	Kevin Iles House & Gardens Services
	                    144.00

	T/F
	Alex Blackburn
	                      50.00

	
	
	

	
	Paid In
	Amount

	
	April Interest
	9.73

	
	May Interest
	13.31

	
	June Interest
	12.86

	
	July Interest 
	3.06

	
	
	


Item 6 - Planning
6.1 Updates on planning applications had previously been circulated and was approved by all present.

6.2 Application number 20/06176/FUL – Indoor Riding School at Thane House was discussed.  There were no objections to the application but it was felt a condition should be stipulated that the building should remain for equine use only. 

Item 7 – Update on the Neighbourhood Plan

7.1  Cllr Wilkins reported that due to the virus no meetings had taken place.  Concern was also raised regarding  The Planning White Paper - Planning for the Future - is out for public consultation and sets out proposals the Government says will streamline and modernise the planning process.

Locality.org believe the reforms might mean that Neighbourhood Plans will have a much more slimmed down scope.

Neighbourhood Plans may no longer allocate specific sites for development, including housing, and it's not clear if they will/will not be able to categorise land under categories of growth/renewal or protected areas.

Neighbourhood Plans may largely not be able to include development management policies (for example: policies that seek to preserve a particular area or propose an alternative design which might lessen the impact on the local area.  

It was agreed Cllr Wilkins should contact Anthony Northcote to seek his advice.  

Following the meeting: Anthony suggested that it would be at least 3 years for any firm decisions at Government level were approved and therefore the Hilmarton Nieghbourhood Plan should continue to be developed.  However as there is still uncertainty regarding the virus he suggested we could carry on with scoping (identifying sites for development, open/green spaces, highways/transport, protected areas, protect the unique character of our diverse hamlets, etc) during the Autumn and Winter with no community involvement until the Spring of 2021. 

Item 8 – Issue of speeding traffic and parking in Hilmarton Village  

8.1  Parking - This issue has been raised many times before regarding people parking on pavements, on corners or opposite junctions.   

The responsibility for parking issues such as those above does not lie with the Parish Council or WC Incidents such as this should be reported to the Police.

8.2 High Speed traffic in the village especially at school drop off and pick up times

This issue has been raised also in the past and the PC have spoken with the School and preschool requesting they remind their parents to drive carefully through the village.  We have also spoken with Wiltshire Police who are currently working with the School to put in place a School Travel Plan.  

A reduced speed limit of 20mph has been suggested for the village, (this is not a new suggestion, we have made enquiries before).  Unless a School Travel Plan is in place WC will not consider reducing the speed limit.

Signage has been suggested either designed by students of the school or simply stating reduce your speed – The signs would not be permitted on WC highways, however we may get permission to erect on WC land or the WC Engineer suggested a resident may allow a sign to be erected in their front garden space. 

For WC to investigate and properly monitor for a reduction in speed limit the cost would be a six figure sum and therefore not thought viable for a Parish Council of our size as a substantial amount of the funding would be requested by CATG to come from PC funds.     

We can however request via the Area Board a traffic survey be carried out both in Poynder Place and Lammas Close (due to BT Vans) that would monitor the actual speeds and numbers of speeding vehicles per day.   However during Covid restrictions, these surveys have been suspended so there is a large backlog.  They are not due to restart until 2nd week in September.   Two separate forms will need to be submitted one for Lammas Close one for Poynder Place.  The Clerk will action this request.

The Clerk will also contact one of the residents that brought this subject up on The Hilmarton Village WhatsApp Group.  Some suggestions put forward at the meeting were:

· Suggestion of banners (like the one currently on the School fence) be designed by School Children and erected with a clear and simple message to reduce speed - suggestions have come forward “Kill your speed not us”  “20 is Plenty”

· Ideas for placing the banners   1. On the School Fence so can be seen as you enter the village, 
2. Entrance of Poynder Place (But we would need residents permission to put on a fence or a wall as WC unlikely to allow on their land. 3. Either side of the Bus Shelter wall at entrance to village. 

· Would need Action Group to help fundraise for purchase of banners etc.
Item 9 - Community Hub from Gigaclear 
9.2 Gigaclear have been in contact to see if there is anywhere we would like to have a free community business hub installed (free for the fist year).  The Clerk immediately thought of pre-school as they are not allowed to access the school wifi and they really need it for staff training and other learning tools for the preschool.   It would also be a useful tool for the Parish Council as Planning Applications could be viewed at meetings.    The Clerk reported she has spoken with Preschool and they are on board.   If after the initial first year it is proved useful they would seriously consider taking on the monthly costs to stay connected.    

There were no objections and all present supported the idea.
Item 10 – Exchange of Information
10.1  Cllr Hays wondered if a traffic survey could be arranged for the A3102 in Goatacre as well – The Clerk will make enquiries.

10.2 Cllr Hays asked if there had been any feedback regarding the Appeal Decision at the site on the Bushton Road.  It was confirmed there was not yet a decision. 

10.3 The Chairman reminded all that the Church could be lit up at anytime for a small donation as it was this evening in memory of Joyce Rumming.

10.4 The Chairman reported that the village Garage/Yard Sale had been very successful and had received very positive feedback from both sellers and buyers

10.5 The Chairman also confirmed that he and Cllr Wilkins had done a pre inspection of the Play Park and were expecting there to be a few items for action highlighted in the official ROSPA Inspection report.

10.6 The Chairman also asked for thanks to be conveyed to David Leaning for helping to set up this virtual meeting.   
Item 11 – Date of the Next Meeting
11.1    The next meeting of Hilmarton Parish Council is scheduled for Wednesday 2nd December 2020. 
Item 12 - Close of the Meeting
12.1  The meeting closed at 8.55pm 
Signed …………………………………………….  Date …………………………………..  

Chairman             

